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AVENUE JUNIOR SCHOOL
AVENUE ROAD, NORWICH, NORFOLK, NR2 3HP
Executive Head Teacher: Mrs. D. Dismore. B Ed (Hons)
Head of School: Mr. M. Hooper BA (Hons)

Telephone: Norwich (01603) 441034 Fax: (01603) 441035

Email: office@avenuejunior.org
www.avenuejuniorschool.org

5th August 2020

Dear Parents and Carers,
We are setting out the arrangements we have made to open the school from Monday 7th September 2020. We apologise for the formal tone and length of this letter but we have a great deal of information we need to explain to you. We will be sending some much friendlier family and pupil information later this month.
These arrangements are very different to how our school normally operates. For Key Worker and Y6 parents and carers, most of this will be familiar but for the majority of parents many of these measures may seem extreme but they are absolutely necessary and follow the guidance given by the government and the local authority. 
As an appendix to this letter we have included a FAQ sheet and a copy of our amended Behaviour Policy to reflect the changes necessary to ensure a safe return for all. It is important this policy is read so that there is a clear understanding of the expectations. Whilst it may seem very strict the measures are essential during these uncertain times in order for the school to operate safely and protect each other.  Teachers will also talk to the children about the expectations when they return to school and a child friendly version will be sent before the start of the school for you to share with your child/children. We know that it may seem daunting but from the experience we have had in the last few months, children can and have adapted and have been happy to be back at school. 
Thank you.

We would like to take this opportunity to thank parents and carers for their understanding and cooperation since we had to close to the majority of children from 23rd March 2020. We know that this period has been challenging for many families, in particular when you have had to juggle work commitments with managing childcare, if you have children with special educational needs, a disability, or if you are a single parent.
We are pleased to let you know that we have taken the necessary steps that are required in order to reduce the risk of virus transmission in Avenue Junior School and we will continue to review our arrangements to ensure that they align with current advice where it changes. 
It is understandable that some parents and carers may be worried about safety when we reopen fully.  It is important that we keep each other safe and we want to assure you about the measures that we have put in place in order to minimise the risk of transmission of COVID-19 and to ask you for your support with this. Please be aware there is a lot of information in the public domain that may can cause increased anxiety which is why we are ensuring that our response is appropriately based on the Government and Local Authority guidance. 
This letter summarises our arrangements in this recovery phase and also details how you can help us by working together. If any significant changes happen to the arrangements, then we will keep you informed about them via Class Dojo and the school website. 
It is crucial that the whole school community follows the rules and guidelines laid out by the government and the school in order for us to open successfully and protect our children, community and our staff.
What we are doing to protect and support pupils and staff?
To reduce the transmission of the virus a combination of approaches is required to break the chain of infection wherever possible and Public Health England are clear that if we follow these requirements the risk of transmission will be lowered.
Start and end of the school day

The following arrangements are in place for the start and end of the school day: 
More information will be sent to parents with photos where a greater explanation is necessary. For parents of Y3 children, staff will be available to direct you to the correct place.  Staff will also be available to direct and support the children from other year groups to the correct place. 
	Class
	Drop off & Pick up times
	Drop off
	Collection

	3L

Mr Lowe
	8.50 am – 9.05 am

3.05 pm – 3.20 pm
	Milford Road Side Door near Peapods
	Side Playground, follow the one-way system 

Lined up on the playground

	3S

Ms Sabbar
	8.50 am – 9.05 am

3.05 pm – 3.20 pm


	Avenue Road Main Gate – follow one-way system to external class door
	Avenue Road Main Gate – follow one-way system to external class door



	3KA

Ms Amies

Miss Knights
	8.50 am – 9.05 am

3.05 pm – 3.20 pm


	Avenue Road Main Gate – follow one-way system to external class door
	Avenue Road Main Gate – follow one-way system to external class door



	3P

Mr Peterson
	8.50 am – 9.05 am

3.05 pm – 3.20 pm


	Avenue Road Main Gate – follow one-way system to Y3 side door, next to the classroom.
	Side Playground, follow the one-way system 

Lined up on the playground



	Parents for Y4, 5 and 6 children must not come onto the school playground at drop off times. In order to avoid any congregation at the gate/entrance areas we encourage you to say goodbyes further away from school. Pease adhere strictly to social distance rules at drop off and pick up times. 

	4Z

Ms Baiba
	8.30 am – 8.45 am

2.45 pm – 3 pm
	Main Gate across playground to 4Z external door 
	Main Gate

Main playground

One Way system 

	4H

Ms Heald 
	8.30 am – 8.45 am

2.45 pm – 3 pm


	Classroom external door accessed through the gate into garden on Milford Road

(parents drop off at gate only – there is not enough space to socially distance if parents accompany children) 


	Side Playground, follow the one-way system 

Lined up on the playground



	4HK

Ms Hook
	8.30 am – 8.45 am

2.45 pm – 3 pm


	Front entrance of the school on Milford Road. Please do not come into reception. 
	Main Gate

Main playground

One Way system



	4R

Mrs Reid 
	8.30 am – 8.45 am

2.45 pm – 3 pm


	Front entrance of the school on Milford Road. Please do not come into reception.
	Main Gate

Side playground

One Way system



	We would encourage children to walk to and from school on their own wherever parents feel it is appropriate to do so, following social distancing guidelines.

	5A

Miss Agnew
	8.50 am – 9.05 am

3.05 pm – 3.20 pm


	Swansea Road gate
	Walk home or collect from MUGA through the Swansea Road gate& one way barrier system. 

	5B

Mr Barber
	8.50 am – 9.05 am

3.05 pm – 3.20 pm


	Swansea Road

Gate 
	Walk home or collect from MUGA through the Swansea Road gate& one way barrier system.

	5BN

Miss Bacon
	8.50 am – 9.05 am

3.05 pm – 3.20 pm


	Front entrance

Milford Road
	Walk home or collect from MUGA through the Swansea Road gate& one way barrier system.

	5R

Mr Reynolds
	8.50 am – 9.05 am

3.05 pm – 3.20 pm


	Front entrance

Milford Road
	Walk home or collect from MUGA through the Swansea Road gate & one way barrier system.

	6T

Mr Thornton 


	8.30 am – 8.45 am

Sent home at 3pm


	Swansea Road entrance
	Swansea Road

Any collections to be made from the MUGA using Swansea Road entrance at 3pm



	6RP 

Mr Rose-Brown

Mrs Periera


	8.30 am – 8.45 am

Sent home at 3 pm


	Main Gate Avenue Road


	Main Gate Avenue Road

Any collections to be made from the MUGA using Swansea Road entrance at 3pm



	6TH
Mr Thorne
	8.30 am – 8.45 am

Sent home at 3pm


	Swansea Road entrance
	Swansea Road

Any collections to be made from the MUGA using Swansea Road entrance at 3pm



	6B

Mrs Bailey

Mr Chambers
	8.30 am – 8.45 am

Sent home at 3pm


	Main Gate Avenue Road
	Main Gate Avenue Road

Any collections to be made from the MUGA using Swansea Road entrance at 3pm


Only members of a single household should travel together to and from school, by any means, and only one adult from the household should travel with pupils. 
If a member of the household has an underlying health condition which means they are clinically vulnerable, they should not accompany pupils to school if it is possible for another member of the household to do so. 
Bikes and scooters
Due to space restrictions in school and to ensure social distancing only Y6 children will be able to bring bikes and scooters on to school property. All others must be taken home. We will continually review this. Please do not use the bike racks at the front of the school; these are for staff use only 
Cohorting of small groups (Bubbles)
As explained in our previous letter, children will be in their class bubble for the majority of their time in school but will be in a year group bubble for playtimes and lunchtimes.
Pupils and staff have been assigned to bubbles who are separated within the school, bubbles will not share spaces or resources unless they have been disinfected between use.

Distancing will be maintained within their bubble where possible by making changes to class spaces and doing activities that avoid close contact, we know that younger pupils will not be able to keep apart at all times and this is why it is particularly important to separate different bubbles. We will maintain excellent hygiene standards by everyone handwashing more regularly and increasing our disinfection arrangements.
In line with national and local authority guidance children in classes and the dining hall will be sitting in rows in order to avoid face to face contact.
We will carry out activities outside where we can, and we will open windows to increase ventilation inside the building when it is safe and appropriate to.

Universal hygiene
Staff are implementing these universal hygiene measures and encouraging our pupils to do the same:
· Washing their hands (thoroughly with soap and water often following the NHS guidance. Using alcohol-based hand sanitiser gel if soap and water isn’t immediately available. Everyone should wash their hands on arrival at school, before eating, after coughing or sneezing, after visiting the toilet, as well as at other regular intervals throughout the day.

· Catch it, Kill it, Bin it - Covering their mouth and nose with a tissue or sleeve when sneezing and putting used tissues in the bin straight away. Always washing their hands afterwards

· Avoid touching the eyes, nose or mouth if they haven’t washed your hands.

· Self-isolating if they or a member of their direct household has a new, continuous cough and/or high temperature/fever or a loss or change in their sense of tase or smell.

· Going home if they develop symptoms, not matter how mild.
· Wash your hands when you get home at the end of the day

We will prompt and support pupils to do this at required intervals during the day and educate in handwashing where needed.
Cleaning and disinfection

We have removed items that are difficult to clean and have new arrangements to disinfect all contact points that are touched regularly such as tables, door handles, toilet flushers, educational equipment and taps. The school building is also cleaned and disinfected daily.
Lunchtime and school meals
Edwards and Blake will be offering hot meals and packed lunches. All hot dinners will be eaten in the halls and the school is running two dining halls in order to facilitate social distancing requirements. Any packed lunch ordered will delivered to classrooms.  The usual pick and mix arrangements will not be available for the foreseeable future. Children will still be able to order their sandwich choice but the rest of the lunch will be prepacked (dietary needs will be taken into account).  All meals must be ordered and paid for in advance; there will be no facility for ordering meals on the day, neither can lunches be dropped off at reception.
Office & Admin
Communication
All communication will be electronic via email and/or Class Dojo. No paper copies will be sent home. Please ensure that all parents/carers with parental responsibility have given their up to date email addresses to the office. 
Cash
The school will be operating a cashless system for all transactions from September. This is Parent Mail. Please ensure you have signed up. For any parents where this may be a problem, please contact us. 
Reception
Unfortunately, we cannot allow parents and carers into reception. The exception to this if a child has prescribed medication that must be given in school time. Please ring the office to advise that you are bringing this in. A medicines form should be downloaded from the website and filled in beforehand.  If you need to contact the office please do so by phone or email. 
Educating and supporting

Children can become advocates in infection prevention at home and in their community by talking to others about how to prevent the spread of viruses, so we are educating in an age appropriate way.
We are very mindful about the anxiety children may experience and we are encouraging them to talk about their worries and experiences. It is normal that they may have different reactions and some may need to talk to teachers and you about how they are feeling.
Music
At this point in time we are not in a position to confirm when any instrumental music lessons will resume. 
Health 
· Staff on duty outside each morning will be alert to children exhibiting symptoms and will take appropriate action before the child gets into the school building. 
· Class teachers will talk to the children about symptoms every morning and encourage them to tell a member of staff if they feel ill no matter how mild. We are also keeping vigilant for any signs of symptoms throughout the day and reminding everyone about this regularly. 
· If a pupil feels ill, we will keep them safe and move them away from others in a designated room while they wait to be collected. We will not leave a pupil who is ill where they are not safe to be left alone. In an emergency we will call the emergency services, and we will continue to provide first aid for emergencies as we normally do. Staff will wear personal protective equipment if a pupil develops symptoms or requires first aid and we need to be in close contact with them.
· Our staff will go home immediately if they become ill at work with symptoms, no matter how mild. 

· We have specific cleaning and disinfection arrangements planned in the event that a person develops symptoms at our school.
· We will advise you if someone develops symptoms in the school or has tested positive and let you know what is happening and about anything that you need to do.
· Some people may have been identified as being at an increased risk and while this does not automatically mean that your child must stay at home, please let us know so that we can assess the specific circumstances with you. 
Bringing items from home
Children should only bring the following items to school:
· Coat(labelled) if necessary
· Lunchbox if bringing a home packed lunch (labelled)
· Water bottle (labelled)
No other items may be brought to school. Everything else is provided by the school. Children have their own individual labelled pack of resources. At this time, pupils should not bring personal items such as toys and pencil cases to school. 
PE Kit
Children will be informed which days they will be doing PE and will attend on those days in PE kit. No spare PE kit will be used in school. 
Uniform
We would like children to wear school uniform. It is preferable that children’s clothes are changed daily but we understand that this is not always possible.  
Supporting each other
Your support to help us achieve these standards in our school is vital. It is important that parents and carers are on time for their allotted drop off/pick up times and that children have everything they need each morning. 
Please role model the hygiene behaviours that apply when you are at home and encourage your children to follow them. Please ensure that:
· Your child washes their hands before coming to school and on arriving home. Please support and encourage them to follow good hand and respiratory hygiene at all times.

· You let us know if any member of your household develops symptoms as soon as you can, because this means we will need to move your child into separate room while they are waiting to be collected and you will then need to follow normal household isolations arrangements. Please arrange for a test to ascertain whether it is COVID-19 and share the results with the school so that we can communicate any necessary actions to other parents. Your privacy will be maintained when we do this.
· If your child wears a face covering to travel to and from school, please provide them with a plastic bag in which to keep it during the school day.
· Please come and collect your child as soon as it is possible if we ask you to (we’ll contact you if they become ill with either a temperature, a change to their sense of taste, or a new, continuous cough).
· We will give you information about COVID-19 testing, please let us know your results as soon as possible if you are tested.

Meetings and visitors
Wherever possible, meetings between yourself and the school should take place by telephone or internet and this includes informal conversations we might normally have. Please arrange this via Class Dojo with your child’s teacher or email the office should you wish to speak to a member of the senior leadership team. 
Only absolutely essential face-to-face meetings must take place; should a face-to-face meeting be required; the school will make specific arrangements with you. We will only meet with one parent if this is the case.
We have new safe arrangements for essential visitors who need to come onto site such as maintenance contractors.

Our full risk assessment approved by the governing body is available for you to view on the website. This will be updated as necessary. 
Thank you for your understanding and cooperation. We are continuing to work to make sure the school is ready for September and we will send out further information including photographs and hopefully a video to make the plans clearer to you as the summer progresses.  
Best wishes
Debbie Dismore & Mike Hooper
Frequently Asked Questions 
This is not an exhaustive list. If you have any other queries please do get in touch. 
Q: Do I have to send my child to school?
A: The government have made it clear that it is the expectation that unless a child has a medical condition making it difficult for them to return to school, then they expect all children to attend school from September. We know that there may be some families who are still concerned about sending children back to school and we want to reassure those parents that we would like to work with you to help you feel confident in returning your children to us.  We hope that the detailed information you will have received and will continue to receive reassures you.  Please do contact us to discuss your concerns early so we can work and plan together.
Q: Can I send my child in part time?
A: No.  Whilst we understand the concerns parents may have, we would expect children to attend full time.
Q: Can children attend parts of days or go home for lunch?
A: No, we need to know that children are in their ‘bubble’ for the entire time they are here and it will not be logistically possible for them to do part days.
Q: What kinds of activities will the children be doing?
A: The children will access a broad curriculum although some activities and the way we teach will have be adjusted to ensure physical/social distancing can be upheld wherever possible.
Q: What will the group sizes be and will my child be with their friends?
A: Children will be in their normal class sizes.  Children will be sitting next to, but not facing, other children.  Class teachers will organise rows of tables to suit the needs of the children.  Teachers and support staff will be maintaining physical distance from children wherever possible.
Q: Will my child need/be able to bring equipment from home?
A: No equipment can be brought in from outside of school.  School will provide your children with an individual set of equipment that will be theirs for the whole time they are in school.  There is to be no sharing of equipment unless it has been thoroughly cleaned between uses. 
Q: Can we send in our own soap?
A: Yes, you can send in your own soap in a labelled container.  However, no towels can be brought in from home.  You may also send in hand cream as long as it is labelled with your child’s name.  We will be adhering to strict handwashing routines but wish to make this as comfortable for children as possible.  Children must not share soap or hand cream.  There will be sinks with soap and paper towels in each class base.
Q: How will we get the children to apply social distancing and good hygiene?
A: We will be setting very clear rules about this and ensuring that protocols that we can control are enforced.  However, bad habits that, inevitably, children sometimes exhibit and involve touching faces etc. will only be able to be managed by the children themselves although we will remind them.  It is not possible to socially distance children in the classroom or at breaktimes; this is why they are in class and year group bubbles.  However, we will be teaching the children the principles of social distancing and encouraging this wherever possible.
Q: How can staff support children who are needing help with their learning or are upset/hurt?
A: Staff will remain at a 2m distance from children at all times unless a child is very upset or hurt or their learning requires closer contact.  In these circumstances, they will have access to PPE to support this.  For example, in the case of administering first aid, fluid resistant face masks, aprons and gloves will be worn by staff.  Visors may be worn by staff who have to have close contact with children.
Q: Will there be increased cleaning?
A: Yes, surfaces, switches, equipment etc. will be cleaned regularly throughout the day.  We will also be propping open doors and placing controls on movement around school to minimise surface transmission.
Q: Will staff and children be required to wear face masks?
A: The current guidance issued to school says that children and staff should not wear facemasks. If children wear face coverings on their way to school, they must be removed correctly and placed in a named plastic bag and hung on their peg.  They must not be taken out during the day.  This will be under continual review in line with ongoing research.
Q: What will break times be like?
 A: Breaks will be taken outside, weather permitting, in designated areas.  The children will be supervised in their Year Group bubbles and these Year Group bubbles will not mix with other Year Groups.  Their bubble staff will supervise them.  There will be a box of equipment for each Year Group which will be taken out and collected each break.  This will also be cleaned between uses.  No balls will be used as these can roll between groups and increase risks of spreading germs.  
Q: If our child for whatever reason, really struggles in the new environment, would the school allow for us to return to home-schooling?  
A: From September, attendance at school is legally compulsory.  Parents can always choose to home-school children but their place at school would then need to be vacated and Norfolk Admissions may then fill that space.  If children are struggling, we would encourage parents and carers to communicate with their child’s teacher in the first instance to try to support the child to feel happier upon their return to school.  If they are still struggling, please do speak with either the head or deputy to see what we can do to help. 

 Q: If there is a confirmed Covid  19 case at school, what would happen?
A: The whole school community would be informed and we may have to close specific bubbles.  We would take the advice from Public Health England.  It is hoped that by operating in bubbles, we can minimise the impact of any effects from Covid cases.   
Q:  If my child’s bubble has to close or they have to isolate at home, what will their learning look like?  
A: If your child’s bubble closes or if they have to isolate for any period, we will endeavour to deliver our planned curriculum online.  Online learning will follow the same content as children are following in school so that pupils have the opportunity to continue learning.  Wherever possible, the online lessons will be led by staff from school.  Resources may be uploaded via Class Dojo and, where appropriate, learning may draw upon other online resources such as National Oak Academy and BBC Bitesize.  For families where online access is difficult, we will try to find a way to support children, including the use of printed resources that they can access.
Q: The staggered times mean that I will have children starting school and collecting at two different times, how will this work? 

A: There are 5 minutes between each of the start times and the finish times which should help to support social distancing in school but for parents with more than one child at school with different start times, we would envisage there being very little waiting around because of the one-way system.  For example, a parent with Year 3 and Year 4 child could arrive at the gate at 8.45; the Year 4 child would make their own way to class and the Year 3 child would then be led by their parent to the classroom external door via the one-way system.  We will keep this system under review. 
Q: The arrangements seem very different from ‘normal’ school, will my child be happy?
A:  Our experience with welcoming back Year 6 children in the Summer term showed just how resilient and flexible children can be.  They had fun and continued their learning.  It took a very short amount of time for them to get used to the new arrangements.  Of course, some children may struggle a little and we will support them.  We are confident that children will be happy at school.
 

Annex B
POSITIVE BEHAVIOUR & DISCIPLINE POLICY

2020 - 21

Additional Guidance in response to COVID- 19

In order for the school to provide a safe place for children to return to learning it has been necessary to make an important addition to the current behaviour policy in school. By doing this we are ensuring that everyone has a clear understanding of the expectations of behaviour in school at this unprecedented time and the consequences should these expectations not be met.

These expectations apply to all children. 

In September the school will be open to all children. In order to protect the safety and wellbeing of all children, staff and the community the school has imposed specific COVID related rules which we expect to be observed at all times. 

Rules that must be observed 

· Children must follow all the instructions issued by all the school staff.

· Children must remain seated in class at all times unless given permission to leave their seat by a member of staff.

· Children must wash their hands as per the school routines and as requested. 

· Children should try their best to observe appropriate distancing within the classroom, corridors, toilets and in the playground. They should not be within touching distance of anybody else wherever possible and should always try to keep a 2 metre distance from staff.

· Children must only sit at places assigned to them.

· Children must not share equipment or bring any unnecessary equipment in school.

· Children must never share food or drink. 

· Children must not cough, sneeze, spit or deliberately breathe in the direction of any other person. 

Consequences

If a child deliberately breaks these rules and will not follow the expectations laid out then the school will have no option but to contact parents/carers and possibly arrange for the child to be taken home. This is to ensure the safety of everyone. This would equate to Stage 3 to 5 of our Behaviour Chart highlighted below as the consequences of such behaviour could be very serious.

A reintegration meeting will take place remotely to arrange for the child to begin again. However, if this is not successful then the child may need to continue to access education from home whilst support is sought. 

Children with SEND/ECHP

We recognise that for some children, with specific SEND needs, their specific needs recognised by school and the LA makes social distancing difficult. In these cases, individual assessments and actions will have been mutually agreed with parents and carers beforehand. However, if the safety of themselves and/or others is put at risk then a review will be undertaken, with specialist advice on how to proceed. 
This table shows specific actions related to the current COVID situation. 
	
	The Expectation
	Stage 1
	Stage 2
	Stage 3
Very concerning
	Stage 4
Serious
	Stage 5
Very Serious

	Behaviour
	Following instructions from all staff
Remaining in seat in class 
Moving around the school in a sensible and considerate manner as advised by staff

	
	
	Leaving seat without permission in the classroom

Crossing bubbles at breaktimes/lunchtime
	Repeated (more than once) not following instruction related to COVID  routines and systems and expectations 
Leaving the classroom without permission
Refusal to wash hands
Repeated Stage 3 behaviours

	Very dangerous behaviour - Deliberately breathing/ coughing or spitting at another person.


	Responses

	Praise
Dojo points

	
	
	Discussion around the rules  & expectations reinforced
Parents will be contacted by the class teacher to advise a warning has been given
‘You are on Stage 3, work to get back to Green’

	Meeting with parents
Deputy/headteacher involvement
Internal exclusion or fixed term exclusion

	Immediate involvement of headteacher and parents called into school
Fixed term exclusion



This amendment will be reviewed regularly to reflect the ever changing expectations on schools in this period and with advice from the DFE. 

Signed: 

Debbie Dismore   Executive Headteacher

Mike Hooper         Head of School

Nania Poulson     Joint Chair of Governors on behalf of the FGB

Mike Grimble       Joint Chair of Governors on behalf of the FGB

Date:  13.7.20

